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EQ Connection????????????? **


Volume 1

**We currently have not decided on a name for this publication, so we are challenging you all to give us your suggestions.  A chocolate fish will go to the person whose name we chose to use! Let the competition begin!

Welcome from Bill

Warm (New Zealand summer) Greetings to all of you EcoQuest Veterans, and welcome to the first edition of your alumni newsletter! 

There are now 146 of you (including the 16 members of course # 11, who are currently on the South Island trip with Ria, John and Sally).  As Donna the EcoPest has been reminding me for a full year now, it is high time that we get our alumni connection up and running, now that we are well into our fourth year of course delivery.  It is important that we have a regular means of communicating with each other … and using that network (the EcoQuest whanau) to its full potential!  You all are a valuable resource to us and to each other, and we should continue to cultivate that relationship.  

Current events confirm that we are living in a time of unprecedented information flow and access to “knowledge.”  But that information is often erroneous, biased, redundant or delivered out of context.  The challenge we all face is to read carefully, observe acutely, discuss with an open mind, apply our best analytical skills, and then act responsibly. I hope your experience at EcoQuest has helped prepare you to meet that challenge: from broader and more international perspective, and a deeper conviction that you, personally, can make a difference.  

Each of you is an essential component of this family’s spirit, and we count on you to make it work by delivering lots of useful ideas, observations, tips on good jobs, updates on yourselves, and leads on positive environmental initiatives in the world.  We will provide the clearing house and production factory, and the commitment to get 3 newsletters out to you each year.  Two of you, Elizabeth Jones (EQ4) and Elizabeth Marie Melchionna (EQ6), are currently in charge of this initiative.  We are most fortunate to have them both working with us as interns on the delivery team here in Kaiaua.  Elizabeth has already done an awesome job organizing our now copious collection of digital “EQ in action” photos, and (with help from Jono and Donna) has established an active alumni database.

There have been many changes since the first ten “pioneer” EcoQuesters joined us in September of 1999.  Jono Clark is now the overall General Manager of EcoQuest, and Ria Brejaart is the Programme Manager.  Together they are responsible for making it all happen, and they have done an awesome job of putting in place the systems, the expertise, the spirit and the human dynamics that are the foundation of EcoQuest’s success.  Boyd Goodwin has assumed many of the operational duties, including risk management, which were previously carried out by Jono.  

My role at EcoQuest these days is in two main realms: supporting Jono and Ria from the governance side of things, and coordinating our USA affairs, particularly marketing, in close collaboration with Donna and Jono.

In November of 2002 we had an historic meeting at Dingwall of the EcoQuest Advisory Board, including Ted Howard (new UNH Director of International Programs) and Mimi Becker (founding members of the UNH connection), Bill McDowell (the current chair of the UNH Department of Natural Resources), and Kim Babbitt (currently UNH/DNR EcoQuest Academic Program Coordinator).  It was the first time that all of those responsible for the operations, governance and academic sponsorship of EcoQuest (except for our Director of Admissions, Donna Dowal, who was busy at UNH admitting students for spring semester) have been able to get together in the same place.  We had two days of valuable discussions about what we have achieved, where we are heading, and how to continue to improve on our structures, our approaches and our position in the study abroad market.  Many thanks to all who attended and congratulations to those with new positions.  

During the past year we have been actively researching several options available for the establishment of an integrated EcoQuest center on one site that would satisfy all of our home base requirements for students and staff.  We hope to make significant progress on this development in 2003.  

On my personal front, the biggest news is that Stella is experiencing a remission of the cancer.  This means that since the New Year we have been getting back into tramping, swimming, and kayaking together. We are also reaching out more to our friends and getting more involved in the life work and causes that we are passionate about.  To all of you who have written and voiced your concern, love, and support over the past three years, our heartfelt thanks.  You have made a difference right there.

On behalf of all members of the EcoQuest team in New Zealand, I want to express to each and every one of you our gratitude for all of the wonderful energy you have put into your EcoQuest experience, and all you have done to spread the word about EcoQuest to others upon your return to the USA.  Collectively, your insights, intellect, inspiration, leadership, laughter and love have greatly enriched our lives.  Your wonderful e-mails and letters over the past 3+ years have indicated to us that you have been similarly affected.  Hearing about your lives and your dreams after EcoQuest gives us regular reinforcement for what we are doing, and challenges us to keep on finding ways to do it better.  We wish you continued success, and look forward to keeping in touch even more regularly with the help of this newsletter.

Bill Brownell, Chair, EcoQuest Board of Trustees

New Staff


The last 8 months have brought the addition of 4 new members to the EcoQuest team.  Three new staff have started working at the base in New Zealand.  Dr. John Perrott has become the newest lecturer at EQ, and interns Elizabeth Marie Melchionna and Elizabeth Jones became the first former students to return to work at EQ.  Dr. Kim Babbitt has taken over the tricky job of academic liaison at the University of New Hampshire.  She will be continuing and expanding the excellent work that Dr. Mimi Becker has done for the cause over the last four years as our principle link with UNH. These are all exciting changes for EcoQuest!  Here is a little more information about each one of them:
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Dr. John K. Perrott, Lecturer/Field Scientist

John Perrott started work at EcoQuest as a lecturer/field scientist in 2002.  He came to EcoQuest after completing his BSc, MSc (hons) and PhD studies at Massey University (Palmerston North).  He has a strong research background in conservation biology, with particular interests in vertebrate and invertebrate zoology, behavioural ecology, restoration ecology, microbial ecology, and wildlife disease ecology.  His PhD thesis, “Ecology of Aspergillus fumigatus and Implications for Wildlife Conservation in Modified Environments” was concerned with investigating disease emergence within translocated populations of hihi (or stitchbird, Notiomystis cincta), an endangered cavity nesting honeyeater endemic in New Zealand.

John is married to Kimberley and they have two energetic young boys, Liam and Kelan.  When not busy with family matters or scientific endeavors, John can be found enjoying the peace and solitude he gets from his varied hobbies, which include bone carving, music (listening, playing and recording songs), reading (especially New Zealand and Maori history), fossil collecting, and gardening.  
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Elizabeth Marie Melchionna, Intern 

(Jack of all Trades, Master of None)    

Elizabeth Marie grew up in the mountains of Roanoke, Virginia.  She received her Bachelor of Arts in English (with honors) and Cultural Anthropology from Davidson College.  Elizabeth Marie’s academic interests focused on Ethnic American Literature and folkspeech, a subject on which she wrote her thesis (specifically the authors Sandra Cisneros and Sherman Alexie).  She has also participated in a number of interdisciplinary conferences including the California Folklore Society Meeting and the Lilly Foundation’s Ecology, Theology, and Judeo-Christian Ethics.  Elizabeth Marie’s interest in ecology and conservation has grown from a childhood spent in the mountains tramping, canoeing and fishing.  Her work began in outdoor education—leading backpacking trips and teaching paddling for wilderness schools in both the Eastern and Western United States.  Elizabeth Marie’s curricular work in the sciences includes the EcoQuest Program (NZ) as well as study in Ecology, Conservation and Sustainable Development in Madagascar and Nicaragua.  Elizabeth Marie enjoys running, dancing, drumming, knitting, painting and reading in her spare time.  
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 Elizabeth P. Jones, Intern 

Elizabeth was raised in the suburbs of Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.  She then attended the University of New Hampshire, where she graduated magna cum laude with a Bachelor of Science Degree in Environmental Science with a minor in Water Resource Management.  Some of Elizabeth’s university experiences include spending one semester doing the EcoQuest program in the Fall of 2000 and studying at the American University of Cairo in Egypt, where she took a course on the Environmental Biology of the Red Sea.  In addition, she has worked for the New Hampshire Office of State Planning’s Coastal Program assessing and inventorying salt marshes, developing protocols for riparian zone management, and educating public groups on conservation.  She began her work experience with EcoQuest in New Hampshire, assisting Donna Dowal with recruitment of potential students by giving presentations, speaking individually with students, and creating displays to promote EcoQuest.  Elizabeth’s other interests include sailing, kayaking, biking and tramping as well as knitting, reading, baking and flower arranging.  She has travelled all over the world, but is excited to have returned “home” to New Zealand.

[image: image5.jpg]


  Dr. Kimberly J. Babbitt, EcoQuest Academic Programme Coordinator at UNH, Principal Liaison between EcoQuest and UNH; Guest Lecturer, Advisory Board Member

Kim is a wildlife biologist and Associate Professor in the Department of Natural Resources at the University of New Hampshire, and an Affiliate Research Scientist at Archbold Biological Station in Lake Placid, Florida. She has a B.S in Wildlife Management from the University of New Hampshire; a Master’s degree in Wildlife and Fisheries Sciences from Texas A&M University, and a Ph.D. in Wildlife Ecology and Conservation from the University of Florida (1996).    

Kim teaches undergraduate courses in Conservation Biology, Vertebrate Biology, and Wildlife Techniques, and graduate courses in various topics relating to wetland ecology and management, amphibian ecology, and research design. She received the College of Life Sciences and Agriculture Teaching Excellence Award in 2000.

Kim’s area of expertise is behavioral and community ecology of amphibians. Her current research focus is impacts of landscape changes on amphibians and reptiles. She is addressing impacts of forest disturbances (anthropogenic and natural), urban and suburban development, and habitat changes associated with cattle ranching (in Florida).  

Additional areas of research include examination of predator-prey interactions among aquatic organisms and the role of abiotic factors in mediating such interactions, inducible defenses in anuran larvae, and impacts of herbicides and pesticides on amphibian development and endocrine function. Although most of her research focuses on wetland systems, she is also conducting research on salamanders in stream systems. She has authored or co-authored over 30 peer reviewed articles and is co-editor and contributor to the soon to be published book “Status and Conservation of Florida Amphibians and Reptiles”.

Kim is currently the UNH Program Coordinator of the UNH-EcoQuest Programme. At UNH, she represents the programme on the University Council on International Education, as well as serving as academic supervisor at UNH. Kim is a member of the Admissions Committee and routinely visits EcoQuest where she delivers guest lectures and participates in field exercises. Kim also provides programme evaluation. 

Marketing/Recruitment

The 146 participants in the 11 EcoQuest programs to date have come from 43 universities in the USA, plus one from New Zealand.  Half of you (73) came from the University of New Hampshire.  Four other schools (University of Vermont, Cornell, Western Washington and Davidson) contributed a combined total of 26 students.  We are gradually improving our website, the distribution of our brochure and poster, and our networks among study abroad advisors and leading faculty members at key universities whose programs in natural resources are complementary to ours.  Many of you have helped to forge those links by speaking with study abroad staff members at your universities.

Our most effective marketing tool has always been word of mouth, and the majority of EcoQuest participants have been strongly influenced by talking with one or more of you who preceded them on the course.  We greatly appreciate the time and energy that many of you have contributed in helping us to promote EcoQuest at DRP seminars, open houses, socials and study abroad fairs.  You have also helped with classroom presentations and EcoQuest displays around campuses. Even just responding to emails prospective students send makes a great difference. I love seeing how you grow and change over time and how excited you get about sharing your experiences with potential students.  Thank you for all that!  

We expect to do more recruiting visits to a selection of campuses this year, and we would love to catch up with as many of you as possible, and even possibly ask for some assistance.  We particularly need to get support from some of the more dynamic student advisors, and may be asking you to single out key people and to assist us in making contacts with them.

Please don’t hesitate to pass on to us any pointers you may have as to how we can more effectively get the word out to other potential participants, and how we can best help them through the admissions and orientation process.  We also continue to welcome your constructive criticisms about the program, and how we can improve it.  The success of EcoQuest will always be in direct proportion to the support and feedback that we get from our current participants and our alumni.

If any of you are in the UNH area, I would love to see your pictures and hear your stories over a milkshake.  Feel free to stop by my Nesmith basement nest anytime.

Love,  Donna Dowal, Director of Admissions

Notes from the Field


We have “recovered” from our last semester and our largest group of students to date, twenty-two.  We are now in the swing of things with our new crew of sixteen.  They have learned how to wet exit from a kayak and identify eelgrass at Opoutere; they have seen a sunrise atop the Pinnacles; they have played in the Miranda mud with Dr. Pete.  The students, along with Ria, John, and Sally, have just taken off for a three week adventure in the South Island that includes stops at: Kaikoura, Christchurch, Craigieburn, Nelson Lakes, and Pureora.  


In the students’ absence, the staff is hard at work preparing for this semester’s Directed Research Projects.  In our “backyard” of the Hunuas, students will be testing fishing methods in fresh water streams.  Two students will design an educational interpretation for the Bush Track in Waharau.  In the mudflats near Miranda, the students will carry out a predator tracking project to discover more about the habits of stoats, rats, and weasels.  We will also return to Warrenheip to test new designs of pest-proof fencing.  Additionally at Warrenheip, students will work in the field of environmental policy and resource economics.  


With regard to our community involvement, the students are busy designing a new sign for the Kaiaua playground as well as one for the entrance to Whakatiwai.  They are also looking forward to a half-day at Kaiaua Primary School in which they will take part in a cultural exchange of traditional childhood games.  

EcoQuest 2003(1) 
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This semester (2003(1)) we have sixteen students from seven universities, all of which are in the northeast.  Our twelve women are: Ashley Taylor, Nathaly Filion  and Kate Merrill from UVM who major in Environmental/Studies Psychology, Integrated Natural Resources/Environmental Education, and Anthropology, respectively.  Efan Hsieh from UMass Amherst is majoring in Environmental Science and Laura Puckett from Davidson College is an English major.  Hilary Ewing and Meg Klepack are both from Cornell University majoring in Environmental Engineering (Hilary) and Natural Resources (Meg).  The remaining women all attend the University of New Hampshire.  Heidi Baker studies Wildlife Management, Julie Corson is majoring in Environmental Conservation, Kimberly David’s major is Marine and Freshwater Biology, Trevelyn Potter is studying Biology/Ecology and Evolution and Behavior and Kathryn Braden is still deciding what she wants to do at UNH since she has just transferred from Wesleyan in Connecticut, where she studied art.  As for our men, all are from different universities.  Matthias Scheidler attends the University of Vermont and is majoring in Environmental Studies, Michael Mattes majors in Environmental and Resource Economics at the University of New Hampshire, Pierson Stoecklein studies Environmental Ethics and Public Policy at Colgate University, and Scott Rank is studying Civil Engineering at Northeastern University.   If you see any of these students around when they return, give them a big EQ hello!

Current Student Perspective

[image: image7.jpg]


 Kathryn Braden, 2003 (1)

You run north on the road.  There is a little girl in a yellow dress, gardens on terraced steps, and pebbles showing through the low tide.  In the Pinnacles there were kauri, in Opoutere there were learning curves on kayaks, in Whangamata strangers to lend us surf boards, on the Kaiaua marae, “E hara i te mea, no naianei te aroha […].”  You remember these things.


Maybe you remember sorting benthic invertebrates taken from the chenier plain at Miranda mudflats and how it took two weeks to get all of the mud out of your ears.  You suppose it was only fair he rubbed the mud in so hard— after all, you had poured a whole cupful over his head while bringing back your samples.  Maybe that is it:  the struggle to determine what is fair, what is respectful, considerate and compassionate when living with sixteen people.  There are times when you make eye contact with someone across the room during a hard group discussion and know that there is so much more under the surface that needs to be dealt with.  


What?  There is more to EcoQuest than exotic scenery?  Everyone told you before you arrived, “New Zealand’s beautiful!  You’re so lucky!  You’ll love it!”  And you do.  You practice yoga by the Firth of Thames at dawn and you love it.  You learn about resource partitioning, and you love it.  You and the people you live with go caving together, and you love it.  You tramp along, and you love it.  But you know from having lived so passionately that love is not easy. 


You run south on the road.  There is a courageous staff at EcoQuest, new foundations being built under the motto “change the world.”  You hold a hope in your heart that this experience will never end.  

Alumni Profile #1
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  Kate Magness (1999)
Kia Ora, and greetings from the University of New Hampshire.  What have I been up to since that first – crazy and wild -- semester in New Zealand?  Good question.  Not that there’s really life after Ecoquest, but I’ve tried my best to make the most of it.  I spent the year after graduation working – paying some bills and trying to save some money.  I was enrolled in the UNH graduate program for the fall of 2001 and this gave me exactly one year to live-it-up.  Knowing deep down that I was due for an adventure – I planned a bike trip with two friends that navigated us from Seattle, WA to Rye Beach, NH.  One thing that New Zealand helped me to realize was how little I knew about my own country.  The bike ride gave me a small taste.  In addition to sating our thirst for adventure, we raised money for breast cancer.  That was June and July of 2001.  

To commence my graduate studies, I spent two weeks in Denmark at an international summer school.  Here, students from both the fields of history and biology in addition to educators and professional researchers, gathered to discuss research approaches and methods used in collecting historical and ecological/biological data.  The course was designed to allow students from various projects to share experiences and learn from each other.  I worked with Dr. Mimi Becker for a year and a half (September 2001-December 2002) looking at the historical fisheries of Maori in New Zealand, pre and post European contact.  The goal was to be able to create a picture of what the culture, with respect to fishing, looked like.  I spent January of 2002 in NZ, seeking the richest archival sources that I could find, and finally found what I thought to be promising, at the University of Canterbury in Christchurch.  Needless to say, I felt lucky returning to NZ this past September.  It was fabulous to catch up with the old gang… Ecoquest was as lively as ever.  I spent some time pruning pear trees in the orchard with Bill and managed to catch up with Ria, Jono, Steph, and the rest of the crew when they could manage a spare minute or two!  Going back to Ecoquest was like returning home in a way.  I couldn’t help but miss the rest of my own crew.  Rosy, Mary, Ann, Jill, Warren, Reid, Chris, Nate and Aric.  Wherever y’all are… sending out big hugs.  It was easy though to reminisce about old times: digging in the mud, hanging out at Dingwall, the infamous trip to the South Island and spending endless hours working on field exercises at EQHQ.  

I spent two months in Christchurch, digging through historical documents and trying to network my way into a next to impossible system of scientists and politicians in order to get the information that I really needed.  To make a long story short, the goal really was quite impossible.  However, not all was to be lost.  Wonderful lessons were learned in the field of overseas research.  I am now back at UNH, kind of starting over (thesis-wise).  Fortunately I have been able to pick right up again and am looking at the historical policy of the New England cod fishery, and how that has impacted the policies and regulations that exist today.  I’ll hopefully be done by December.  And then what?  Who knows? Maybe law school, maybe Washington DC, or perhaps another expedition that will allow me to explore the wilds.  Needless to say, Ecoquest never leaves me.  It’s always a reminder to me, a driving force for excellence and adventure.  The experience of Ecoquest definitely made me realize that I’d never want to settle for normalcy.  I would always need the thrill of adventure, exploration, multi-disciplinary work and outgoing, enthusiastic people by my side.   

Class Notes

· Are you wondering how your classmates and friends from your EcoQuest course are doing?  Class Notes forum is your vehicle to let us all know. 

· We are tentatively planning a combined reunion in 2004. Please send us your ideas as to where and when you would like this to happen, as well as any activites you would like to see happen!

· Please contact us with interesting or exciting details such as: where you are living, if you have gotten married, if you are in school/out of school, any travelling that you have done, reunions with former EQers, or any other bits of information you would like to share. Also, please fill out the following forms so we can keep your information up to date! 

· Remember to include your full name, course year (ex. 2002 (2)), and current contact information.  

· Send your e-mails to alumni@ecoquest.co.nz with Class Notes in the subject line.   The surveys can be returned to the same address with “Alumni Surveys” as the subject.  Thanks and we look forward to hearing from you!

University List

 
Just for your interest, here is a list of universities that have been represented over the last four years.  We keep adding new and interesting schools every semester!

•University of Arizona



•Boston University

•Bowling Green State University (2)

•Brandeis University

•California Poly State University 

•Carleton College

•Colgate University (3)



•Colorado College (2)

•University of Colorado at Boulder

•Cornell University (6)

•Davidson College (5)



•Denison University

•Duke University 




•Gettysburg College

•Hendrix College




•University of Kansas

•Keene State College



•Mary Washington College

•University of Maryland College Park (2)
•Northeastern University

•University of Massachusetts Amherst
•Point Loma Nazarene University

•University of Michigan Ann Arbor (2)
•University of New Hampshire (73)

•Onondaga Community College

•Pomona College

•University of Redlands



•University of Rhode Island

•Rutgers University



•St. Lawrence University

•Simon's Rock of Bard College 

•Stanford University

•SUNY Binghamton



•SUNY College of Forestry, Syracuse

•Temple University



•Trinity College

•Vanderbilt University



•University of Vermont (9)

•Western Washington University (6)

•Wesleyan University

•Wheaton College




•Yale University
•University of Wisconsin at Madison (3)

_1108295893.doc
[image: image1.png]






_1109488862.doc
[image: image1.png]N
=, EcoQuest

New Zealand








_1108295859.doc
[image: image1.png]






